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OSSEO CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

January 11, 2016
1.
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Duane Poppe called the regular meeting of the Osseo City Council to order at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, January 11, 2016.

2.
ROLL CALL

Members present: Councilmembers Harold E. Johnson, Mark Schulz, Larry Stelmach, Anne Zelenak, and Mayor Duane Poppe. 

Staff present:  City Administrator Riley Grams, Police Chief Shane Mikkelson, and City Attorney Mary Tietjen.  

Others present:  LeeAnn Mortensen and Teresa Lunt.
3.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Poppe led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA [Additions - Deletions]

Poppe asked for additions or deletions to the Agenda.  

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Zelenak, to accept the Agenda as presented.  The motion carried 5-0.

5.
CONSENT AGENDA

A. Receive EDA Minutes from December 14
B. Approve Council Minutes from December 14

C. Receive Parks & Recreation Committee Minutes from January 5

D. Receive December Building Report

E. Receive November Fire Report

F. Receive November Police Report

G. Receive LMC 2015 Property/Casualty Dividend
H. Confirm Hennepin County Assessor Open Book Meeting for April 19, 5-6:30 p.m.

I. Approve 2016 Liability Coverage Waiver Form

J. Receive November American Legion Club Gambling Report

K. Receive November Fire Relief Association Gambling Report

L. Receive November Lions Club Gambling Report

M. Receive November Osseo Maple Grove Hockey Gambling Report

N. Approve Staff Education Expense for Ehlers Finance Seminar for Teri Portinen

O. Approve Staff Education Expense for Public Services Department (Schillinger and Hass)

P. Approve Staff Education Expense for Police Chief Mikkelson (Washington DC)

Q. Approve Staff Education Expense for Police Chief Mikkelson (Saint Cloud)

R. Approve Staff Education Expense for Police Officer Brendan Current

S. Approve Wage Increase Adjustment for Police Administrative Assistant Felicia Wallgren

T. Approve Hire of Osseo Part-Time Police Officer Peter Renteria

U. Approve Hire of Osseo Reserve Officer Elizabeth Klassen

V. Approve Raffle at American Legion for the Langenfeld Foundation

W. Approve Raffle at American Legion for National Wild Turkey Federation West Metro Struttin’ Zone Chapter
A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Zelenak, to approve the Consent Agenda.  The motion carried 5-0.

6.
MATTERS FROM THE FLOOR – None.
7.
SPECIAL BUSINESS 

A.
ACCEPT DONATION TO BEAUTIFICATION FUND (Resolution)
City Administrator Riley Grams indicated Harold E. and Gayle Johnson have donated $400 in memory of Gordon Hass, Lawrence Korte, Brian Regan, and Gregory Vnuk to be placed in the Beautification/Flower Fund.  Staff recommends the Council accept the donation.

A motion was made by Zelenak, seconded by Schulz, to adopt Resolution No. 2016-1 accepting a donation from the Harold E. and Gayle Johnson in the amount of $400. 
The motion carried 5-0.

B.
ACCEPT DONATION TO FIRE EQUIPMENT (Resolution)

Grams indicated the Osseo Fire Department Relief Association has donated $52,882.40 to the City for Fire Equipment.  Staff recommends the Council accept the donation.

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Zelenak, to adopt Resolution No. 2016-2 accepting a donation from the Osseo Fire Department Relief Association in the amount of $52,882.40.  The motion carried 5-0.

C.
AFFIRM COUNCIL/STAFF RESPONSIBILITIES (Resolution)

Grams requested the Council adopt a resolution affirming the City Council and staff’s responsibilities.  Staff read the resolution in full for the record.
A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Zelenak, to adopt Resolution No. 2016-3 Affirming Council/Staff Responsibilities.  The motion carried 5-0.
8.
PUBLIC HEARINGS – None.
9.
OLD BUSINESS

A.
APPROVE 2ND READING AND ADOPTION OF ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 113 RELATING TO SOCIAL HOST LIABILITY FOR UNDERAGE ALCOHOLIC CONSUMPTION 
Police Chief Shane Mikkelson stated the City would like to expand the Social Host Ordinance to include marijuana and controlled substances.  The City is hoping to cover these issues before they become a problem.  It was noted the expansion would assist the Police Department in holding homeowners accountable to ensure they do not allow minors to use marijuana and other controlled substances in their residence.  He recommended the Council approve the second reading and adoption of the ordinance amendment.  
A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Zelenak, to approve the 2nd reading and adoption of an Ordinance Amending Chapter 113 of the City Code relating to Social Host Liability for Underage Alcohol Consumption, directing staff to publish the Ordinance summary.  The motion carried 5-0.
10.
NEW BUSINESS

A.
CONFIRM EDA ACTIONS OF JANUARY 11, 2016
Grams discussed the actions of the EDA.  He noted the EDA approved accounts payable, elected officers, approved the downtown directional signage design, approved the 2016 budget, discussed the 2016 EDA goals/projects, and approved the 2015 EDA per diems.
A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Zelenak, to confirm the EDA actions of January 11, 2016.  The motion carried 5-0.
B. APPROVE PURCHASE OF POLICE CHIEF COMPUTER
Police Chief Mikkelson reported his laptop was over five years old and was starting to run slowly.  He noted the computer was scheduled for replacement.  He indicated the cost of a new laptop was $1,751.61 and the funds for this computer would come from the Capital Improvement Plan.  Staff recommended approval of the computer purchase.
Schulz stated he thought that the price of the proposed laptop was too high.  He understood the Police Chief needed a new computer but was interested in seeing additional quotes for the unit.  

Stelmach asked if the Police Chief discussed different laptops with the IT Department.  Police Chief Mikkelson indicated the Dell computer was the recommendation from our IT Consultant, LogicNet.

Schulz recommended the Police Chief speak with the IT Department further in order to receive additional quotes on a laptop computer.  He believed that the IT Department should be able to support other laptop brands besides Dell.

Zelenak agreed an additional quote would benefit the City.  
A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Zelenak, to deny the laptop purchase request and direct staff to seek a more fiscally responsible laptop computer quote from LogicNet by January 25, 2016.  The motion carried 5-0. 

C. APPROVE PURCHASE OF POLICE DEPARTMENT BOOKING ROOM COMPUTER
Police Chief Mikkelson indicated the Police Department was currently using an old squad laptop in the booking room with an old, existing printer.  He reported he has worked with the IT Consultant, LogicNet, to have this unit and printer replaced.  The cost for the new PC and printer would be $1,633.13 and would be covered by the CIP.  Staff recommended approval of the purchase. 
Schulz asked if it was necessary to have a printer within the booking room.  Police Chief Mikkelson believed this to be the case. 

Schulz requested the Police Chief receive additional quotes from LogicNet for desktop units other than Dell.  He did not support the purchase of the computer at the proposed price.
Stelmach agreed the City needed to review additional options in order to ensure the Police Department was receiving the best price on the computer and printer. 

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Zelenak, to deny the purchase of the Police Department booking room computer and direct staff to seek a more fiscally responsible desktop computer and printer quote from LogicNet by January 25, 2016.  The motion carried 5-0.
D. APPROVE PURCHASE OF POLICE LIDAR UNIT
Police Chief Mikkelson indicated the Police Department currently owns a LIDAR unit that was almost 16 years old and has served the department well.  It was noted the 2016 Towards Zero Death (TZD) grant the department participated in is allowing agencies to purchase equipment used for traffic safety and be reimbursed 50% of the cost of the item purchased, including shipping, tax, warranties, and installation.  Due to the age of the current LIDAR, he was recommending the Council approve the purchase of a new unit that has current technology.  He reported the state contract price for the Stalker LIDAR XLR was $2,395.  
A motion was made by Zelenak, seconded by Stelmach, to approve the purchase of a Stalker LIDAR XLR for $2,395 and seek 50% reimbursement from the TZD grant (refunded $1,197.50). The motion carried 5-0. 
E. DECLARE SURPLUS CITY PROPERTY (Resolution)
Police Chief Mikkelson requested the City Council declare a Sig Sauer 229 handgun as surplus property in order to have the unit resold.  He reported the handgun was originally purchased in 2009 for a prior Police Chief.  It was noted the department has no officers that carry this type of handgun.  He explained the proceeds gained from the sale would be used to purchase a Glock 22 handgun for backup departmental purposes. 
Schulz supported the sale of the handgun on consignment at the local gun range.
Stelmach requested the Chief check with Arsenal as well as the Osseo Gun Club in order to ensure the City will receive the highest asking price. Chief Mikkelson stated he would proceed in this manner.
Schulz asked if all officers would have to qualify on the Glock 22.  Chief Mikkelson stated an officer would only have to qualify on this weapon if theirs was seized as evidence.  

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Johnson, adopt Resolution No. 2016-4 declaring the Sig Sauer 229 as surplus property, directing the Police Chief to receive quotes from Arsenal and the Osseo Gun Club for the Sig Sauer 229 and requesting staff report back to the City Council on January 25, 2016.  The motion carried 5-0. 

F. APPROVE 2016 OFFICIAL CITY APPOINTMENTS & DESIGNATIONS (Resolution) 
Grams requested the Council adopt a resolution regarding the City’s official appointments and designations.  He reviewed the Council, Council Committee, Consultant, and other appointments in detail and recommended approval.
Johnson requested further information on the priorities of the Intergovernmental Relations Committee.  Poppe explained this committee works as a go-between the City and the school district, Chamber of Commerce, etc.  Grams indicated he could forward more information from City Clerk LeAnn Larson as to the goals and objectives of these committee members.  

Schulz expressed an interested in the Budget & Finance Committee.  

Zelenak supported Schulz remaining on the Risk Management Committee.

Johnson wished to remain on the Budget & Finance Committee.

Poppe also wished to remain on the Budget & Finance Committee.
Schulz commented he would remain on his current subcommittees. 

Zelenak recommended the Parks and Recreation Committee be added to the list of appointments and designations.  Grams thanked Zelenak for pointing this out. 

Schulz noted the Mayor was the City’s Official Weed Inspector. 

A motion was made by Johnson, seconded by Zelenak, to adopt Resolution No. 2016-5 approving the 2016 Official City Appointments and Designations.  The motion carried 4-1 (Schulz opposed). 

G. APPROVE 2016 FEE SCHEDULE (Resolution)

Grams explained each year a new Fee Schedule is adopted outlining City fees.  Staff reviewed the proposed changes to the schedule and recommended approval.
Schulz asked if the State had done away with mandatory posting in newspapers.  Grams did not recall that the State took any action on this matter and reported the postings were still required. 
Schulz discussed the City’s base water rates.  He believed that all properties should have a water meter in order to assist with covering the City’s infrastructure expenses.  He recommended the base water charge be for all properties from 0-10,000 gallons.  
A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to adopt Resolution No. 2016-6 approving the 2016 Fee Schedule as amended altering the base water charge to 0-10,000 gallons.  The motion carried 5-0.
H. APPROVE 2016 MILEAGE RATE FOR REIMBURSEMENT (Resolution)

Grams requested the Council adopt a resolution amending the mileage rate for reimbursement in 2016.
A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Johnson, to adopt Resolution No. 2016-7 amending the mileage rate for reimbursement in 2016.  The motion carried 5-0.
I. APPROVE CITY GOALS FOR 2016-2017

Grams explained the Council, EDA, and staff held a retreat in April 2015 to develop a strategic plan for the City’s future.  A report was drafted that identified the City’s SWOT analysis (strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats).  In addition to this information, the City held a workshop with the Urban Land Institute (ULI).  
Grams reviewed the draft 2016-2017 City Goals list noting it was a combination of the 2015-2016 goals list and the updated list based on previous Council discussions.  Some goals remained but were updated while others were removed and new goals were added.  He reported the goals were broken down into three categories (Primary Priorities, Secondary Priorities, and Ongoing Priorities).  Staff recommended the Council approve the City goals for 2016-2017.

A motion was made by Stelmach, seconded by Zelenak, to approve the 2016-2017 City of Osseo goals.  The motion carried 5-0.
J. APPROVE CITY ENGINEERING SERVICES RFP

Grams requested the Council consider approving a draft Request for Proposal (RFP) to solicit information for City engineering services.  He reviewed the draft RFP with the Council, along with the proposal submission timeline.  Staff recommended the Council approve the draft City Engineering Services RFP and approve the submission timeframe.  He clarified the interviews with the engineering consultants should be March 14 and not February 14.
Schulz supported staff’s proposed submission timeline.  He asked if it would be helpful to have a Council subcommittee to assist in reviewing the engineering RFP’s.  Grams believed this would be helpful.

Schulz suggested Johnson assist with reviewing the RFP’s given his eye for detail. 
Zelenak indicated she would be happy to serve on a subcommittee as well.  Schulz thanked Zelenak for her willingness to serve. 

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to approve the draft City Engineering Services Request for Proposal and approve the submission timeframe appointing an adhoc committee to assist with the review of the RFP’s of Councilmembers Johnson and Zelenak.  The motion carried 5-0.
K. APPROVE ACCOUNTS PAYABLE
Grams reviewed the Accounts Payable with the Council.

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Stelmach, to approve the Accounts Payable as presented. The motion carried 5-0.

11.
ADMINISTRATOR REPORT – None.
12.
COUNCIL AND ATTORNEY REPORTS   

City Attorney Mary Tietjen reported she would be on vacation the last week of January and noted one of her colleagues would be attending the January 25 Council meeting.

Zelenak looked forward to all the Council would accomplish in 2016.
Stelmach provided a brief recap from the recent Park and Recreation Committee meeting.
Johnson also looked forward to serving the City of Osseo over the coming year.  He stated the North Hennepin Human Services Advisory Commission has one opening at this time. 
Poppe reviewed the other various open seats the City has for its Commissions and Committees and encouraged those interested in serving to contact City Hall for further information by January 20.  
Poppe reported City Hall and Police Department Administration would be closed on January 18 for Martin Luther King, Jr. Day.
Poppe explained City Hall and Police Department Administration had new hours and were open Monday through Thursday from 7:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. and on Fridays from 7:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m.

13.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Schulz, seconded by Johnson, to adjourn the City Council meeting at 8:14 p.m.   The motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted,

Heidi Guenther 

TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.

